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Special Committee on the JEA Agreement Meeting Minutes
October 27, 2015
10:30 a.m.

Location: Don Davis Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Greg Anderson, Anna Lopez Brosche, Lori Boyer
Also: Kirk Sherman and Robert Campbell – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman and Jody Brooks – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Paul McElroy, Mike Hightower, Melissa Dykes, Nancy Kilgo and Wayne Young – JEA; Mike Weinstein, Joey Greive and Teresa Eichner – Finance Department;  Sam Mousa and Ali Korman Shelton – Mayor’s Office; John Pappas – Public Works Department
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 2:02 p.m.
Chairman Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Septic tank issues
Assistant General Counsel Jody Brooks made a presentation on her research into septic tank issues and the history of the City’s transfer of water and sewer operations to the JEA. She noted that the JEA’s “no free service” bond covenants pledge all JEA revenues to the repayment of the bonds and therefore make that revenue unavailable to extend service to new customers. Council Member Boyer asked for additional clarification about whether there is any state law that would prohibit the use of current utility revenue for expansions or if it is solely a function of the JEA’s bond covenants, which could be differently worded. She noted that the special assessment mechanism is the most common means of financing water and sewer infill connections in other Florida jurisdictions and pointed out an example from Sarasota County that imposes a “sewer readiness charge” on properties when a sewer line is installed, regardless of whether the property owner connects to the line or not. Incentives are offered to encourage property owners to hook up to the system. Melissa Dykes, CFO of the JEA, said there is a mechanism by which bondholders can agree to different conditions which might make a different use of the funds possible. Ms. Brooks will have a full report ready for release at the next meeting.
Nancy Kilgo of the JEA explained the Ponte Vedra Municipal Service Area model that provided sewer lines to phase out septic tanks to approximately 700 property owners in the Ponte Vedra area via a special assessment mechanism. Assessments could be paid either via a lump sum at the beginning of the project or in installments over 20 years. The county imposed the assessment and did not permit septic tank owners to opt out of connecting to the sewer system when it became available as Jacksonville has done. In response to a question from Chairman Gulliford, Mr. McElroy said that the cost of the treatment facilities to treat the effluent from the Ponte Vedra area factors into the JEA’s total cost of sewage treatment and is not allocated to customers based on the operating cost of their individual treatment plant. 
In response to a question from Council Member Boyer about whether a mechanism exists today for potential water and sewer customers to agree to pay the costs of connection by any mechanism, Ms. Kilgo and Ms. Brooks said that it appears that the special assessment mechanism is the only way at the moment absent some change to the JEA’s legislative authorization. Mr. McElroy noted that the JEA is still servicing some installment payment accounts the resulted from projects by the now-defunct Water and Sewer Expansion Authority, the legislative authority for which included a special assessment authorization. The committee asked for copies of the Public Works Department’s map of existing septic tank locations and requested that the JEA provide copies of its water and sewer line map in an electronic format so that members can zoom in to detailed areas. 
Framework for JEA and City of Jacksonville Charter revisions/memoranda of understanding/annual contribution
Council Member Boyer circulated a draft document with her ideas for potential goals and solutions, including headings for BMAP credits, water and sewer service expansion, governance, the annual contribution and expansion of utility business opportunities. CAO Sam Mousa distributed a list developed by the administration of five broad issue areas, many of which overlap with Ms. Boyer’s list of issue areas.
Legislation
Council President Anderson announced that he would be introducing legislation on the addendum to the agenda at tonight’s Council meeting to act as a placeholder for the Charter amendment that will be needed to implement the new annual contribution by the deadline in April 2016. The placeholder legislation will cover two areas: a contribution based on a percentage of gross revenue (6.2% representing the current $114 million payment) with a floor of the current $114 million, and JEA provision of 30.34 metric tons per year of BMAP credits at no charge until 2023 when the EPA water quality rules will change substantially and a renegotiation will need to take place. The ordinance will act as a starting point for the Special Committee to suggest modifications as its deliberations continue. Council Member Boyer expressed reservations about basing the contribution on gross revenues which are based in large part on the rates charged, which are totally under the control of the JEA board with no City input. Ms. Dykes stated that the gross revenue model is in use in San Antonio, Texas and has been in place there unchanged since the 1950s. Chief Financial Officer Mike Weinstein questioned the rationale behind filing placeholder legislation that starts from a particular calculation mechanism that would dominate the debate rather than from a blank slate that the administration and the special committee could populate after debate. Ms. Boyer noted her concern with the ability of all of the independent authorities to purchase property and take it off the tax rolls without any input from the City, particularly if that property is then used for commercial activities that might compete with private, tax-paying entities in the same business. Melissa Dykes stated that strict IRS regulations on tax-free operations would prohibit the JEA from avoiding taxes on commercial operations. In reference to the above Paul McElroy stated that JEA would codify in writing that JEA would not support, encourage or participate in any business activity that would lower tax revenues.
Meeting Adjourned: 2:57 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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